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Vicinity of Winona,” by Prof. P. C. Myers 
of the Winona High School. This paper was 
illustrated with autochrome lantern slides. 
Something over forty medicinal plants were 
reviewed and about one-half that number 
illustrated with the lantern. 

The College of Pharmacy exhibited about 
250 of its more important medicinal plants. 
This exhibit aroused the interest of everyone 
present. The remarks concerning it were all 
in the superlative. 

The next meeting will be held either in 
Minncapolis or St. Paul sometime during the 
winter. 

I;. J. WULLIKG, Secretary. 

<> 
NASHVILLE BRANCH. 

O n  Thursday, June 13, the regular monthly 
meeting of the Nashville Branch was held in 
Furman Hall, J. 0. Burge presiding. 

T h e  election of officers was postponed until 
the next meeting in September. A resolution 
was passed recommending the passage by 
Congress of a bill entitled An Act to Promote 
the Efficiency of the Medical Department of 
the United States Army, being House Bill 
No. 22263 and Senate Bill No. 5725, which 
seeks to increase the rank and pay of pharma- 
cists in the United States Army. 

On motion of R. L. Eves, seconded by Dr. 
J. R. McDaniel, the President of the Branch 
was instructed to invite the American Phar- 
maceutical Association to  meet in Nashville in 
1913. . 

A committee was appointed to confer with 
the Tennessee Pharmaceutical Association a t  
their next annual meeting July 9, a t  Chatta- 
nooga, in regard to its meeting here next 
year jointly with A. Ph. A., in case the A. Ph. 
A. decides to meet here. 

The  reports of  Secretary W. R. White and 
Treasurer C. C. Young were received and ap- 
proved. 

“The Study and Identification of Crude 
Drugs” was the subject for discussion. A 
very large and rare collection of crude drugs 
were exhibited by Prof.  E. A. Ruddiman, be- 
longing to the Pharmacy Department of Van- 
derbilt University, which were extremely in- 
teresting and instructive. 

The same subject, however, will be contin- 
ued at  the next meeting in September. 

WILLIAM R. WHITE, Secretary, 

COUSCIL LETTER NO. 21. 

PHILADELPHIA, June 24, 1912. 
Mcmbers of the Courtcil: 

Molioiis 40 (h’ew Record B o o k ) ,  No. 41 
(Journalizing the Report on the Progress of 
Plzaritiacy), and No. 43 (Election of Appli- 
cants for  Membership f rom Nos. 215 to 235 
iizclrtsive) have each receivcd a majority of 
affirmative votes. 

Motion No. 42 (Tentafive Program for 
1912 Annual Meeting) has brought fprth re- 
quests for changes by the chairmen of Sec- 
tions, and these changes will be made, and the 
program printed in an  early issue of the 
JOURFAL. 

With reference to Motion No. 39 (Tempo-  
rary Secretary of Scientific Section),  the fol- 
lowing has been received from George M. 
Beringer : 

“In my desire to have the work of. the As- 
sociation proceed uninterruptedly, I made a 
motion a short time ago that Professor F. P. 
Stroup be named as Secretary P r o  Tem. of 
the Scientific Section, as Secretary Prof.  C. 
H. LaWall found that he would not be able 
to attend the Denver meeting. In making this 
motion I overlooked the fact that the Section 
had already selected an associate who was ir 
line of succession to carry on the work in the 
absence of any of its officers. 

T o  correct this error I now desire to with- 
draw the name of Prof. F. P. Stroup as nom- 
inee for Secretary Pro. Tem. and substitute 
the name of F. R. Eldred. This is done with 
the approval of Prof. Stroup and with a de- 
sire to straighten out the inadvertent error 
and so to avoid any misunderstanding.” 

Do you approve of substitution of name of 
F. R. Eldred for F. P. Stroup in Motion NO.  
39? This will be known as Motion No.  44 
(Temporary Secretary of Scientific Section). 

The  following communication has been 
sent by the Chairman of the Committee on 
Publication to the Members of this Commit- 
tee : 

Committee on Publication : 
GENTLEMEN-The Committee on Publica- 

tion is charged with the duty of issuing for 
the Association its annual volume or Year 
Book. 

The  manuscript copy of the Report on the 

PHILADELPHIA, June 14,1912. 
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Progress of Pharmacy (which constitutes the 
larger part of the Year Book) for the eight- 
een months ending December 31, 1911, is now 
in the hands of the General Secretary and un- 
der the best of conditions the book cannot be 
printed and distributed before the Annual 
Meeting in August. 

At the Boston (1911) Meeting it was esti- 
mated that the Report on the Progress of 
Pharmacy for 1911 would cost $2500. Later, 
the salary of the Reporter on the Progress of 
Pharmacy was increased $450, making the 
probable cost about $3000. Of this amount 
the expressage and postage was estimated a t  
$400. The probabilities are, however, that it 
will be over $500, as the expressage and post- 
age for the Proceedings was $503.72 in 1907, 
$602.12 in 1908, and $684.90 in 1909. The 
Year Book will be smaller than the Proceed- 
ings and the expressage and postage should 
be, of course, somewhat less. 

I n  Council Letter No. 20, Motion 41 (Jour- 
nalizing the Report on the Progress of Phar- 
macy), Edward Kremers moved, seconded by 
A. H. Clark that “the Council reconsider a t  
the Denver, 1912, Meeting the question of 
publishing the Report on the Progress of 
Pharmacy as a separate volume, and to add 
the money thus saved to the JOURNAL, which 
could just as well publish the abstracts and 
do this at  a much earlier date. The  Reporter 
on the Progress of Pharmacy could be added 
to the Editorial Staff of the JOURNAL.” 

This motion has received a majority of af- 
firmative votes of the Council members, and 
but five negative votes. 

The  suggestion has been made that the 
Year Book for 1911 be printed in the last four 
issues of the JOURNAL for 1912 as a supple- 
ment to the regular issues. By so doing, not 
only could the expenses of binding and dis- 
tributing in the ordinary form be saved, but 
the material would be in the hands of the 
members almost as quickly as if we went 
ahead according to  the original plan. The 
matter would probably not amount to more 
than 400 or 500 pages of &point composition 
or about 100 pages additional in each of the 
last four issues, instead of 400 pages in a 
separate volume. 

Then in 1913, the Report on the Progress 
of  Pharmacy could be issued as a supplenient 
to the JOURNAL in March, June, September 
and December, with the official data, etc., in 
the December number. 

With reference to the Year Book, Editor 
Beal writes : “It would save a thousand dol- 
lars a year a t  the very least, and possibly two 
thousand, to publish the Report in the JOUR- 
NAL, and I feel that eventually this will be 
done. The argument in favor of the Report 
as a separate volume is mainly due to senti- 
ment, and the question for us to decide is 
whether this sentiment is worth what it costs? 
While the cessation of  the annual volume 
would be a detriment in some respects to the 
membership, the greatly enhanced value of the 

JOURXAL, i f  the additional money were spent 
upon it, should I think more than qffset it.” 

Dr. H. lf. Whelpley writes: I an1 in- 
clined to feel that it is best to do away with 
the Year Book and publish everything in the 
JOURWAL. It looks to me now as if this would 
be a matter of great convenience as well as a 
saving of money. If you think best we might 
put the matter squarely before the Council. If 
we publish only one issue of the Year Book, it 
will indeed be an orphan, or rather without 
brothers and sisters.” 

Your Chairman presents this question to  
you, and asks your immediate consideration 
of the matter, so that if it is decided to place 
the matter before the Council it can be done 
at once. 

This Committee has not the power of itself 
to decide the question. I t  was directed by 
the Association to publish the book in the 
early part of 1912. This, however, has been 
impossible because of the delay in receiving 
the manuscript. 

Hence, the Committee must go ahead and 
issue the book unless the Council decide oth- 
erwise. The only thing to do, apparently, if 
a majority of the members of the Committee 
on Publication wish to journalize the Year 
Book, is to offer a motion in Council-the 
Executive body of the Association-stating 
that since numerous members of the Council 
have favored the motion of Dr. Kremers, and 
since it will be impossible to print the book 
before the Denver (1912) meeting in August, 
that the General Secretary be requested to 
withhold the matter from the printer until the 
subject can be more thoroughly considered a t  
Denver. 

Do you vote in favor of having such a mo- 
tion submitted to the Council? 

Very truly yours, 

Chairman of Committee on Publication. 
In response to this, the Committee, by a 

vote of seven in the affirmative to one in the 
negative, agreed to  the motion. 

Do you, as a member of the Council, favor 
the motion that the General Secretary of the 
Association be requested to withhold the mat- 
ter for the Year Book (Report on the Pro- 
gress of Pharmacy) for 1911 from the printer 
until the subject can be more thoroughly con- 
sidered at  the Denver (1912) meeting? 

This motion will be regarded as Motion  No.  
45 (Postpoticnient of Publicafioii of Year  
Book (Report  on the Progress of Pkarjjzocy) 
f o r  1911 icntil o f fer  the Denver (1912) w c c t -  
ing). 

J. W. ENGLAND, 

J. W. ENGLAND, 
Secretary of the Council. 

415 N. 33d St., Philadelphia, Pa. 




